

# PERSPECTIVE

RESEARCHERS AT ISEAS – YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE ANALYSE CURRENT EVENTS

ISSUE: 2024 No. 87

ISSN 2335-6677

Singapore | 18 October 2024

## The Political Economy of Vietnam's North-South High-Speed Rail Project

Nguyen Khac Giang\*



Economically, the North-South High-Speed Rail offers regional connectivity, potential for economic growth, and a popular form of transportation. The estimated cost of US\$70 billion, however, poses significant challenges to its adoption. In this picture, a traditional train running on the Long Bien bridge in Hanoi on 12 July 2023. (Photo by Nhac NGUYEN/AFP).

\* Nguyen Khac Giang is Visiting Fellow in the Vietnam Studies Programme of the ISEAS – Yusof Ishak Institute.

# **FERS** YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

- First proposed in 2010, Vietnam's North-South High-Speed Rail (HSR) project has recently gained momentum due to improved financial conditions and favourable geopolitical dynamics.
- Economically, the North-South HSR offers increased regional connectivity, potential for economic growth, and a popular form of transportation that aligns with Vietnam's goal of achieving carbon neutrality. However, the estimated cost of US\$70 billion poses significant challenges.
- Domestically, while public opposition has softened, concerns remain regarding potential backlash due to anti-China sentiments, economic efficiency, foreign influence, and environmental and social impacts.
- Geopolitically, the decision on partnership carries significant implications for Vietnam's strategic autonomy, especially in terms of technological adoption for critical infrastructure.
- It is crucial for the government to maintain transparency, engage the public in decisionmaking, and carefully balance economic, political, and strategic considerations before making the final decision on the project.
- The North-South HSR should not be viewed in isolation but as part of a wider pan-Asian network that could link Vietnam to rail systems in Laos, Cambodia, and Thailand, enhancing regional connectivity and positioning Vietnam as a key player in Southeast Asia's infrastructure landscape.



#### **INTRODUCTION**

Vietnam has had to struggle to develop an efficient railway system due to financial and technical constraints. In 2010, then-Prime Minister Nguyen Tan Dung proposed an ambitious plan to build a 1,500km high-speed rail (HSR) which would connect the two economic centres, Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City (HCMC), bringing travelling time down to less than six hours. The project would cost US\$60 billion, equivalent to two-thirds of Vietnam's Gross Domestic Product (GDP) in 2009.<sup>1</sup> It was approved by the Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV)'s Politburo and Central Committee, the highest decision-making institutions in the one-party state.<sup>2</sup> However, after heated public debates, the National Assembly voted against the project; 37 per cent voted in favour and 41 per cent against, primarily based to concerns about its economic feasibility.<sup>3</sup>

Fourteen years later, the Vietnamese government revived the project, now with an estimated cost of US\$70 billion. This time, the project appears more feasible – given the Vietnamese economy's growing scale, the proven successes of several HSRs in Southeast Asia, and increased support from the public and from policymakers. However, concerns remain about its profitability, feasibility, and socio-economic impacts. Furthermore, the current deliberations are influenced by geopolitics, as Vietnam weighs potential partnerships.

This essay adopts a political economy perspective to examine Vietnam's HSR ambition. It starts by providing a brief overview of the HSR plan and its implications for the country's overall socio-economic development. After that, it explores the political and economic motivations driving the government's renewed push for the project and analyses the geopolitical considerations, focusing on the challenges faced by Hanoi in selecting a foreign partner. Finally, the essay discusses domestic concerns, particularly public support for the project, and concludes with reflections on the future of Vietnam's HSR development.

#### BACKGROUND

Vietnam's long, narrow geography underscores the critical need for an efficient railway system. However, financial and technical limitations have long impeded the development of such infrastructure. The national railway network, spanning 3,315 kilometres,<sup>4</sup> was largely constructed during the French colonial period between 1881 and 1936, with no significant expansion since.<sup>5</sup> The outdated one-meter gauge, which still comprises over 80% of the network, is a relic that remains in use in only a few other countries. Current train speeds are modest, with maximum speeds of 100km/h for passenger trains, and about 50-60km/h for freight trains. These are significantly lower than in regional neighbours where newer, faster lines have been developed. For example, the maximum train speed in Thailand is 120km/h (soon to be 250km/h when the Bangkok–Nong Khai high-speed rail line opens, perhaps as early as 2026) and in Laos is 160km/h with the recent completion of the China-funded Boten–Vientiane railway. This gap, coupled with China's expanding railway network in Southeast Asia, risks isolating Vietnam from the emerging pan-Asian transport infrastructure.<sup>6</sup> As such, the North-South HSR project has become a crucial necessity to meet the country's increasing demand for both travel and logistics. This is why domestic opposition to the project has waned.



The renewed momentum behind the North-South HSR project is driven by Prime Minister Pham Minh Chinh. In the post-COVID economic recovery, Chinh has emerged as a key promoter of mega-infrastructure projects, including the Long Thanh Airport and the 500kV Quang Trach-Pho Noi transmission line, despite an overall sluggish public investment environment.<sup>7</sup> He has also actively sought international cooperation from potential partners and lobbied domestic stakeholders to accelerate the project. His efforts have successfully garnered support from both the Politburo and the National Assembly for the necessary policy framework. On 28 February 2023, the Politburo issued Conclusion No. 49-KL/TW on the orientation for the development of Vietnam's railway transportation system by 2030, with a vision towards 2045. Subsequently, on 9 November 2023, the National Assembly passed Resolution No. 103/2023/QH15 regarding the 2024 socio-economic development plan, calling for the effective implementation of the Politburo's Conclusion No. 49. This includes accelerating the construction of several key national railway lines, particularly the East-West railway, and completing studies for the North-South HSR project, with the goal of approving the project's investment plan in 2024.8 At its 10th Plenum in mid-September 2024, the CPV Central Committee did indeed vote to approve the implementation of the HSR project with the 350km/h variant. This decision effectively cleared the most significant political hurdle for the project. The National Assembly is anticipated to formally endorse the project's investment plan during its 8<sup>th</sup> session, scheduled for late October 2024.<sup>9</sup>

#### **ECONOMIC CONSIDERATIONS**

The construction of an HSR line in Vietnam is now more economically justifiable than when it was first proposed. The HSR would significantly reduce the travel time among key locations along the Hanoi–HCMC route, boosting domestic economic activities and partly solving Vietnam's logistics constraints amidst increasing foreign investment. Future connections could enhance regional connectivity with neighbouring countries such as Cambodia, Laos, and China, thereby boosting trade and consolidating Vietnam's position as a regional logistics hub. Additionally, the project is expected to stimulate real-estate development around the designated stations, reduce traffic congestion, and thus lower maintenance costs for existing infrastructure.<sup>10</sup> Environmentally, the HSR aligns with Vietnam's sustainable development goals by providing a greener, energy-efficient transportation alternative that could reduce carbon emissions and lessen reliance on road and air travel.

Vietnam's economic growth over the past decade has significantly improved the financial feasibility of the North-South HSR. A proposed US\$70 billion project, which would have represented two-thirds of the country's GDP in 2010, now accounts for only approximately 16 per cent of GDP, making it more manageable, especially given that the costs will be distributed over a ten-year period during construction.<sup>11</sup>According to the initial proposal by the Ministry of Transport, the state budget would need to cover about 22 per cent of the total cost, or approximately US\$16 billion. This proportion suggests that the project would not, at least on paper, exceed the government's fiscal capability. The ongoing Long Thanh Airport project, which costs US\$19 billion follows a similar financing model, and provides a useful precedent as the government proceeds with the North-South HSR project.

However, concerns about economic efficiency persist. Vietnamese experts are sceptical about the project's cost-effectiveness, particularly given that the current proposal includes a



passenger line with a speed of 350 km/h and a capacity of 364,000 passengers per day, when projected demand by 2050 is estimated to be only 40 per cent of that capacity.<sup>12</sup> There are also doubts about the cost-effectiveness of an HSR line exceeding 800 kilometres.<sup>13</sup> Moreover, the projected cost per kilometre for the North-South HSR is approximately US\$45.6 million, significantly higher than the Beijing–Shanghai HSR, which costs US\$26 million per kilometre despite having a similar distance and terrain. For comparison, the average cost per kilometre of Chinese HSRs is around US\$21 million for a 350 km/h line and US\$17 million for a 250 km/h line.<sup>14</sup>

Vietnam's ability to keep the project on schedule and within budget is another significant concern. The country's experience with metro projects in Hanoi and HCMC, where cost overruns totalled US\$3.4 billion and almost doubled the initial estimates, highlights the risk of financial mismanagement.<sup>15</sup> It is not uncommon for projects of this magnitude to experience cost overruns. For example, the Jakarta-Bandung HSR, initially estimated at US\$35 million per kilometre, ended up costing US\$52 million per kilometre when it was finally completed in 2023, four years behind schedule.<sup>16</sup> Furthermore, the current focus on a passenger train with a 350 km/h speed does little to address Vietnam's existing logistics problems, which are crucial for the country's booming manufacturing industry.<sup>17</sup>

Beyond the initial investment, there is a high likelihood that the government will need to subsidise the operational costs of the HSR, as is the case with other HSR systems around the world.<sup>18</sup> These operational subsidies are often substantial, which is why even high-income countries like Australia and the United Kingdom have abandoned their HSR plans after decades of consideration.<sup>19</sup> The current proposal for Vietnam's North-South HSR project does not address the potential need for operational cost subsidies, leaving this financial question unanswered.

### **GEOPOLITICS AND RAILWAY DIPLOMACY**

The sheer scale of the North-South HSR project presents significant opportunities for potential foreign partners, but geopolitical considerations are equally significant. When the project was first proposed, it was widely assumed that Vietnam would adopt Japan's Shinkansen technology, which dominated the global market at the time. However, over the past decade, China has emerged as the leading power in railway technology, particularly following the launch of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2013.

After securing HSR projects in Laos, Thailand, Malaysia, and Indonesia, China is eager to extend its influence by exporting its HSR technology to Vietnam. Success in Vietnam would represent a significant geopolitical victory for China, particularly given Hanoi's general reluctance to fully embrace BRI projects. Moreover, it would bolster the development of a China-centred connectivity network across Southeast Asia.<sup>20</sup>

Japan remains Vietnam's most trusted partner in infrastructure development and was the preferred partner in the original North-South HSR proposal. However, China's rise has complicated this dynamic, and Japan's status as the partner of choice is no longer guaranteed. After losing the bid for the Jakarta-Bandung HSR to China, Japan is determined to secure the Vietnam project as a showcase of its "Partnership for Quality Infrastructure" initiative,



competing with China's BRI. In addition, Vietnam plays a crucial role in Japan's strategy of constructing production networks through a division of labour among mainland Southeast Asian countries. In addition, South Korea has also expressed interest in participating in what is being termed Vietnam's "project of the century",<sup>21</sup> having successfully lobbied for the first overseas Korean-made bullet train in Uzbekistan.<sup>22</sup>

In recent years, Vietnamese leaders have sought support from various foreign capitals without committing to any partner. Prime Minister Pham Minh Chinh has made three visits to China in the past year, where he met with key Chinese railway corporations and directly asked for their support in Vietnam's railway projects, including the North-South HSR.<sup>23</sup> During a visit to Japan in late 2023, Chinh also requested Japanese official development assistance (ODA) for the project,<sup>24</sup> and he made a similar appeal to South Korean President Yoon Suk-yeol during a visit to South Korea in July 2024, highlighting the potential for a high-speed railway to serve as a symbol of bilateral cooperation.<sup>25</sup> High-speed rail cooperation was also a topic during General Secretary To Lam's visit to China in August 2024, which culminated in an agreement to plan the Lao Cai–Hanoi–Hai Phong rail line.<sup>26</sup> However, despite prior discussions, the North-South HSR was notably absent from the final bilateral statements. It is clear that, similar to Indonesia and Thailand, Vietnam is leveraging its advantage as the project owner to attract alternative suppliers and strengthen its bargaining position.<sup>27</sup>

Compared to other regional countries, however, Vietnam faces more challenges. Its long, narrow geography means that it may only be able to select a single technology, unlike Thailand, which has chosen Chinese technology for the Bangkok–Nong Khai line and Japanese technology for the Bangkok–Chiang Mai line.<sup>28</sup> Furthermore, the North-South HSR would be the most expensive rail project in Southeast Asia and among the most costly in the world.<sup>29</sup> Given the massive investment required, once a decision is made, it will be difficult to reverse, making the choice of partner—and by extension, the technology—crucial for the future of Vietnam's railway infrastructure for decades to come. This partly explains why Hanoi is exercising extreme caution in making a final decision on the partnership.

Additionally, Vietnam's negotiating position with China is somewhat weakened by the operational status of the Laos–China Railway. With that project already in place, China may have less incentive to prioritise a Vietnamese HSR as the main line connecting China with Southeast Asia, even though initial plans for a regional railway network included Vietnam in the eastern route from Yunnan to Cambodia and Thailand.<sup>30</sup>

#### **DOMESTIC HEADWINDS**

Although domestic opposition to the North-South HSR project has diminished over the last decade, partly due to the rapid advancements in HSR technology and the positive coverage of HSRs in China and Laos, significant domestic concerns remain. One major issue is the political risk associated with choosing China as the main partner for the project. While China offers the most cost-effective option, strong anti-China sentiments in Vietnam make it a controversial decision for any leader. This is evident in the comparison of existing urban rail projects in Hanoi and HCMC. Despite the Cat Linh–Ha Dong line in Hanoi being the first operational metro project in Vietnam with fewer cost overruns than others, it has attracted the most public criticism.<sup>31</sup> Given the vast scale and decade-long construction period of the proposed North-



South HSR, similar issues are likely to arise. While public support for the HSR project may be high at present, any incident during its construction could quickly shift sentiment. The stakes are particularly high as Vietnam might be able to select only one partner, unlike Thailand, which could involve both Japan and China in its HSR network.<sup>32</sup>

Another concern is the dependency on foreign expertise for the project. Although Vietnam aims to localise the project, it currently lacks enterprises capable of absorbing the necessary technological transfer from international partners. This could lead to a prolonged period of reliance on foreign expertise for operation and maintenance, contradicting Vietnam's ambition to master high-speed rail technology independently.<sup>33</sup>

Moreover, there is a genuine concern among both the leadership and the population regarding foreign influence over critical infrastructure like the North-South HSR. This concern extends beyond the construction and operation of the railway to include land development projects along the route. A study in 2020 estimated that a significant portion (32 to 54 per cent) of the project's profits would need to come from non-transportation sectors,<sup>34</sup> which would likely involve foreign builders due to the lack of technological capacity and management expertise among local partners.<sup>35</sup> The prospect of Chinese developers occupying prime locations along the North-South HSR would be particularly politically sensitive. A similar issue arose in 2018 when a draft law on Special Economic Zones proposed allowing foreign investors to lease land for up to 99 years, sparking nationwide protests over fears of Chinese control of strategic areas in Vietnam.

Finally, the project might require a large population displacement, as it will traverse 20 densely populated provinces along a new route, rather than upgrading the existing line. Land disputes have long been a major social and political issue in Vietnam, and this project is unlikely to be an exception. Additionally, environmental challenges are expected, as the HSR line might pass through several protected biodiversity areas in the central region.

#### CONCLUSION

Today, Vietnam is arguably better positioned, both financially and geopolitically, to move forward with the North-South HSR project. However, the feasibility of this ambitious megaproject hinges on a careful cost-benefit analysis, which is fraught with uncertainty.<sup>36</sup> Domestically, the government faces the dual challenge of maintaining public support and managing the logistical, social, and environmental hurdles that come with such a massive undertaking. To minimise risks and potential public backlash, the government must proceed with extreme caution, prioritising transparency and public engagement in assessing the project's viability. While the final decision will likely be influenced more by political considerations than purely economic ones,<sup>37</sup> ensuring public support through engagement is crucial for the project's long-term success.

Furthermore, Vietnam must maintain its agency in selecting international partners, leveraging its bargaining position while avoiding being entangled in great power competition. The choice of foreign partners, particularly between Japan and China, will not only determine the project's success but also shape Vietnam's choice for critical infrastructure for decades to come. To mitigate operational risks, the North-South HSR should be viewed as an integral part of a

# **FERS** YUSOF ISHAK INSTITUTE

broader pan-Asian network. By connecting to Laos, Cambodia, and Thailand, as envisioned in the Southern Economic Corridor (SEC), Vietnam can strengthen regional ties and solidify its position as a key player in Southeast Asia's infrastructure development.<sup>38</sup>

Ultimately, the success of the North-South HSR will depend on Vietnam's ability to secure the necessary financial and technical resources while navigating the geopolitical and domestic political landscapes. The project could either become a cornerstone of Vietnam's modern infrastructure or a cautionary tale of overreach and mismanagement. The decisions made in the coming years will be crucial in determining which path the country lands on.

## **ENDNOTES**

<sup>8</sup> Ha Van, "Thủ tướng chủ trì cuộc họp về chủ trương đầu tư đường sắt tốc độ cao Bắc-Nam," *Bao Chinh phu*, 11 July 2024, <u>https://baochinhphu.vn/thu-tuong-chu-tri-cuoc-hop-ve-chu-truong-dau-tu-</u> <u>duong-sat-toc-do-cao-bac-nam-102240711112903704.htm</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Hong Khanh, "'Đường sắt cao tốc, dự án xa xỉ'", *VnExpress*, 21 May 2010, <u>https://vnexpress.net/duong-sat-cao-toc-du-an-xa-xi-2163228.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Tu Nguyen, "Chính phủ sẽ bảo lãnh vốn vay cho dự án đường sắt cao tốc Bắc – Nam," *VnEconomy*, 28 July 2009, <u>https://vneconomy.vn/techconnect//chinh-phu-se-bao-lanh-von-vay-cho-du-an-duong-sat-cao-toc-bac-nam.htm.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Hong Khanh, "Quốc hội bác dự án đường sắt cao tốc," *VnExpress*, 19 June 2010, <u>https://vnexpress.net/quoc-hoi-bac-du-an-duong-sat-cao-toc-2166401.html.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> General Statistics of Vietnam, "Đường sắt Việt Nam qua một số chỉ tiêu thống kê," 30 June 2023, <u>https://www.gso.gov.vn/du-lieu-va-so-lieu-thong-ke/2023/06/duong-sat-viet-nam-qua-mot-so-chi-</u> <u>tieu-thong-ke/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Vu Quang Viet, "Thử bàn về dự án đường sắt tốc độ cao Bắc – Nam," *Saigon Times*, 25 April 2024, <u>https://thesaigontimes.vn/thu-ban-ve-du-an-duong-sat-toc-do-cao-bac-nam/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Heather Chen, "China is trying to connect Southeast Asia by high-speed rail. Here's how that's going," *CNN*, 26 March 2024, <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2024/03/25/travel/china-south-east-asia-travel-train-infrastructure-intl-hnk/index.html</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Thủ tướng: 'Thần tốc, thần tốc hơn nữa', quyết tâm hoàn thành đường dây 500kv mạch 3 trong dịp 2/9," *Chinhphu.vn*, 23 July 2024, <u>https://xaydungchinhsach.chinhphu.vn/thu-tuong-than-toc-than-toc-hon-nua-quyet-tam-hoan-thanh-duong-day-500kv-mach-3-trong-dip-2-9-1192407222016258.htm</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Trang Anh, "Trung ương thống nhất làm tuyến đường sắt tốc độ cao 350km/h, ngày khởi công dự án 70 tỷ USD đến gần?" *Cafef.vn*, 21 September 2024, https://cafef.vn/trung-uong-thong-nhat-lam-tuyen-duong-sat-toc-do-cao-350km-h-ngay-khoi-cong-du-an-70-ty-usd-den-gan-188240921084409926.chn.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Majo George, "Đường sắt cao tốc nâng tầm nền kinh tế Việt Nam," *RMIT Vietnam*, 29 November 2023, https://www.rmit.edu.vn/vi/tin-tuc/tat-ca-tin-tuc/2023/nov/duong-sat-cao-toc-nang-tam-nen-kinh-te-viet-nam.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The Vietnamese government has not released the timeline as the time of writing, but the Ministry of Transportation tentatively set 2037 as the target date for its completion. Tuan Phung, "Bộ Giao thông vận tải đề xuất làm đường sắt tốc độ cao 350 km/h," *Tuoi tre*, 26 March 2024, https://tuoitre.vn/bo-giao-thong-van-tai-de-xuat-lam-duong-sat-toc-do-cao-350-km-h-2024032617353883.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Dong Hai, "Đường sắt tốc độ cao Bắc – Nam: Kinh phí lớn, công nghệ cao... và còn gì nữa?," Saigon Times, 18 September 2022, https://thesaigontimes.vn/duong-sat-toc-do-cao-bac-nam-kinh-philon-cong-nghe-cao-va-con-gi-nua/.



<sup>13</sup> Tomoo Kikuchi and Tomoyo Nakamura, "Vietnam's high-speed railway and the profitability of "shinkansen", RSIS Policy Report, September 2020, https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-

content/uploads/2020/08/PR200901 Vietnams-HSR-and-the-Profitability-of-Shinkansen.pdf. <sup>14</sup> Martha Lawrence, Richard Bullock, and Ziming Liu, "China's High-Speed Rail Development,"

World Bank (2019): 39,

https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/933411559841476316/pdf/Chinas-High-Speed-Rail-Development.pdf.

<sup>15</sup> Hoang Thuy and Viet Tuan, "5 tuyến đường sắt đô thi 'đôi vốn' gần 84.000 tỷ đồng," *VnExpress*, 22 October 2021, https://vnexpress.net/5-tuven-duong-sat-do-thi-doi-von-gan-84-000-ty-dong-4375399.html.

<sup>16</sup> Neta Cynara Anggina, "Indonesia: The high cost of high-speed rail," *The Interpreter*, 30 November 2023, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/indonesia-high-cost-high-speed-rail.

<sup>17</sup> Ngoc An, "Thủ tướng: Làm đường sắt tốc đô cao Bắc - Nam theo hướng tuyến ngắn nhất, tốc đô 350km/h," Tuoi tre, 11 July 2024, https://tuoitre.vn/thu-tuong-lam-duong-sat-toc-do-cao-bac-namtheo-huong-tuyen-ngan-nhat-toc-do-350-km-h-2024071112005801.htm

<sup>18</sup> To Van Truong, "Một câu hỏi chung cho các dự án đường sắt cao tốc," Vietnamnet, 8 February 2024, https://vietnamnet.vn/mot-cau-hoi-chung-cho-cac-du-an-duong-sat-cao-toc-2248351.html <sup>19</sup> Jennifer Hewett, "High-speed rail collides with reality," AFR, 13 November 2023,

https://www.afr.com/companies/infrastructure/high-speed-rail-collides-with-reality-20231113-p5eifn. <sup>20</sup> Mitsuru Obe and Marimi Kishimoto, "Why China is determined to connect Southeast Asia by rail," Nikkei Asia Review, 9 January 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/The-Big-Story/Why-China-isdetermined-to-connect-Southeast-Asia-by-rail.

<sup>21</sup> Nguyen Tan, "Hàn Quốc đề xuất hợp tác đường sắt tốc độ cao với Việt Nam," Saigon Times, 17 July 2024, https://thesaigontimes.vn/han-quoc-de-xuat-hop-tac-duong-sat-toc-do-cao-voi-viet-nam/. <sup>22</sup> Moon Joon-hyun, "Hyundai Rotem wins bullet-train export deal from Uzbekistan," The Korean Herald, 16 June 2024, https://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20240616050143.

<sup>23</sup> Ha Van, "Đề nghị các tập đoàn Trung Quốc tham gia các dự án đường sắt lớn tại Việt Nam," *Bao* Chinh phu, 25 June, 2024, https://baochinhphu.vn/de-nghi-cac-tap-doan-trung-quoc-tham-gia-cac-duan-duong-sat-lon-tai-viet-nam-102240625174333552.htm.

<sup>24</sup> Hoai Thu, "Thủ tướng đề nghị Nhật cho vay ODA làm đường sắt tốc độ cao Bắc Nam," VnExpress, 16 December 2023, https://vnexpress.net/thu-tuong-de-nghi-nhat-cho-vay-oda-lam-duong-sat-toc-docao-bac-nam-4689754.html.

<sup>25</sup> Hoai Thu, "Thủ tướng muốn Việt - Hàn có công trình biểu tương như đường sắt cao tốc," Dan Tri, 03 July 2024, https://dantri.com.vn/xa-hoi/thu-tuong-muon-viet-han-co-cong-trinh-bieu-tuong-nhuduong-sat-cao-toc-20240703071055811.htm. <sup>26</sup> "Việt Nam-Trung Quốc ký kết 14 văn kiện hợp tác giữa hai nước," *Nhan Dan*, 20 August 2024,

https://nhandan.vn/viet-nam-trung-quoc-ky-ket-14-van-kien-hop-tac-giua-hai-nuoc-post825723.html.

<sup>27</sup> Wu Shang-Su and Alan Chong, "Developmental railpolitics: The political economy of China's high-speed rail projects in Thailand and Indonesia," Contemporary Southeast Asia 40, no. 3 (2018): 503-526.

<sup>28</sup> David Lampton, Selina Ho, and Cheng-Chwee Kuik, "Rivers of iron: Railroads and Chinese power in Southeast Asia," (California: University of California Press, 2020).

<sup>29</sup> At the time of writing, the most expensive rail project in the world is the California High-Speed Rail, estimated to cost US\$106.2 billion for its Phase 1, which will connect San Francisco to Los Angeles.

<sup>30</sup> China's Pan-Asia network comprises three railway lines: the western line (Yunnan to Bangkok via Myanmar), the eastern line, and the central line (Yunnan to Laos). See Aiyara, T., "The Long and Winding Railway: Domestic Politics and the Realization of China-Initiated High-Speed Railway Projects in Thailand," China Political Science Review 4, 327-348 (2019).



<sup>31</sup> Viet Anh, Quoc Toan, and Quy Hien, "Cần giải pháp đột phá để đẩy nhanh tiến độ các dự án đường sắt đô thị," *Nhan Dan*, 6 February 2024, https://nhandan.vn/can-giai-phap-dot-pha-de-day-nhanh-tien-do-cac-du-an-duong-sat-do-thi-post795434.html.

<sup>32</sup> Wu Shang-Su and Alan Chong, "Developmental railpolitics: The political economy of China's high-speed rail projects in Thailand and Indonesia," p. 521.

<sup>33</sup> Viet Long, "Việt Nam muốn dần làm chủ công nghệ đường sắt tốc độ cao," *Bao Phap luat TP.HCM*, 22 January 2024, https://plo.vn/viet-nam-muon-dan-lam-chu-cong-nghe-duong-sat-toc-do-cao-post773004.html.

<sup>34</sup> Tomoo Kikuchi and Tomoyo Nakamura, "Vietnam's high-speed railway and the profitability of "shinkansen."

<sup>35</sup> Wu Shang-Su and Alan Chong, "Developmental railpolitics: The political economy of China's high-speed rail projects in Thailand and Indonesia," p. 520.

<sup>36</sup> Michael Minn, "The Political Economy of High Speed Rail in the United States, *Mobilities* 8, no 2 185–200 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1080/17450101.2012.655973.

<sup>37</sup> Tomoo Kikuchi and Tomoyo Nakamura, "Vietnam's high-speed railway and the profitability of "shinkansen".

<sup>38</sup> "Thủ tướng đề xuất 6 nước hợp tác giao thông, kết nối đường sắt cao tốc," *Vietnamnet*, 25 December 2023, <u>https://vietnamnet.vn/thu-tuong-de-xuat-6-nuoc-hop-tac-giao-thong-ket-noi-duong-sat-cao-toc-2231170.html</u>.

ISEAS Perspective is	ISEAS - Yusof Ishak	Editorial Chairman: Choi Shing
published electronically by:	Institute accepts no	Kwok
ISEAS - Yusof Ishak	responsibility for facts	
Institute	presented and views	Editorial Advisor: Tan Chin
	expressed.	Tiong
30 Heng Mui Keng Terrace		
Singapore 119614	Responsibility rests	Editorial Committee: Terence
Main Tel: (65) 6778 0955	exclusively with the	Chong, Cassey Lee, Norshahril
Main Fax: (65) 6778 1735	individual author or authors.	Saat, and Hoang Thi Ha
	No part of this publication	
Get Involved with ISEAS.	may be reproduced in any	Managing Editor: Ooi Kee Beng
	form without permission.	
Please click here:		Editors: William Choong, Lee
https://www.iseas.edu.sg/sup	© Copyright is held by the	Poh Onn, Lee Sue-Ann, and Ng
port/get-involved-with-iseas/	author or authors of each	Kah Meng
	article.	
		Comments are welcome and
		may be sent to the author(s).